
Downtown Grand Rapids 
Prosperous    Livable    Walkable    Inclusive    Green    Connected    Distinctive 

MEETING OF THE 
DOWNTOWN DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY 

Wednesday, August 14, 2013 
 

8:30 a.m. Meeting 
 

Room 601, City Hall 
 

AGENDA 
 

 
1. Call to order 

 
2. Approval of meeting minutes of July 10, 2013 (8:31) ........................................... Motion  Harris 

(enclosure) 
 

3. Presentation of Preliminary June 30, 2013 Financials (8:33)……………………Info Item     Wallace 
(enclosure) 
 

4. FY13 Audit Preparation (8:35)……………………………………………….. ….Info Item    Wallace 
 

5. Approve Development Incentives for Morton House, 55 Ionia (8:45) .................. Motion  Pratt 
(enclosure) 
 

6. Approve Development Incentives for Trust Building, 40 Pearl (8:55) .................. Motion  Pratt 
(enclosure) 
 

7. Approve Building Reuse Incentives for 141 Ionia NW (9:05) ............................... Motion  Pratt 
(enclosure) 
 

8. Approve Building Reuse Incentives for 333 Grandville Ave. (9:10) ..................... Motion  Kelly 
(enclosure) 

 
9. Approve Development Support for 20 E. Fulton (9:15) ......................................... Motion  Kelly 

(enclosure) 
 

10. Approve Development Incentives for Arena Place (9:25)  .................................... Motion   Larson 
(enclosure) 
 

11. Authorize Contracting with Safety Ambassador Provider (9:40) .......................... Motion   Larson 
(enclosure) 
 

12. Approval of First Amendment to Ground Lease and Estoppel  
Certificate for Downtown Market (9:50)…………….. ......................................... Motion  Wendt 
(enclosure) 

 
13. Public Comment (9:55) 

 
14. Board Member Discussion (10:00) 

 
15. Executive Session 

 
16. Adjournment  



           UNAPPROVED MINUTES 
 
 

MEETING OF THE DOWNTOWN DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY 
 

July 10, 2013 
 
 
1. Call to Order – The meeting was called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Chair Brian Harris.  Mr. 

Larson announced a walk-on agenda item.  Chair Brian Harris requested that the walk-on 
item take the number ten spot on the agenda and subsequent items be pushed back.   

 
2. Attendance            
 

Present:  Kayem Dunn, Dr. Wendy Falb, Brian Harris, Elissa Hillary, Jim Talen, Rick 
Winn  
 
Absent:  Jane Gietzen, Mayor George Heartwell 
 
Others Present:  Kristopher Larson (Executive Director), Mary Sierawski (DDA 
Executive Asst/Office Manager), Jana Wallace (DDA Treasurer), Richard Wendt (DDA 
Counsel), Eric Pratt, Tim Kelly, Kimberly VanDriel (staff), Jim Harger (Mlive Media 
Group), David Czurak (GRBJ) Rick DeVries (City of GR), Connie Bohatch, Nicole 
DiDonato (FOX17), Mike Ingram (WOODTV), Ana Olvera (The Rapidian), Catherine 
Mish (City of GR Attorney), Karl Chew (Brookstone Captial), and others.  
 

3. Approval of Minutes of June 12, 2013 
 

Motion:  Kayem Dunn, supported by Jane Gietzen, moved approval of the minutes of the 
June 12, 2013 DDA meeting as presented.  Motion carried unanimously. 

 
4. Authorize Selection of Information Technologies Vendor 
 

Ms. Sierawski presented information concerning the recommended Information 
Technologies Vendor for Downtown Grand Rapids Inc.  The anticipated information 
technology (IT) and telephonic needs of DGRI were evaluated and for purposes of 
soliciting bids from local vendors to supply the hardware, software, installation, and 
consulting components of the future DGRI operation.  Ms. Sierawski shared that staff 
solicited a total of three bids from local, qualified IT companies and evaluated each 
proposal based upon the respondents’ understanding of DGRI’s needs, experience, 
proposed scope of work, and cost.  Based on these criteria, staff recommends Fusion IT 
as the IT vendor for DGRI.  Ms. Sierawski also noted that this process of bid selection is 
consistent with the DDA’s Board bidding and purchasing policy approved on May 8, 
2013 and added that all hardware that the DDA, Downtown Alliance, and Office of 
Special Events currently owns will be transferred to the new office to make the transition 
more cost effective.  Mr. Talen asked if the “Cloud” was considered over a physical 
server.  Ms. Sierawski replied that yes, the cloud option was considered but with the 
merging of three different organizations, the thought was that it was safer to have a hard 
server utilized throughout the transition in case there are any issues.  Staff will re-
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evaluate in approximately two to three years to consider transitioning to the cloud.  Dr. 
Falb asked if local vendors were considered per the purchasing policy.  Ms. Sierawski 
replied that yes, downtown vendors and local vendors were all included in RFP.   
 
Motion:  Kayem Dunn, supported by Rick Winn, moved to authorize the Executive 
Director to enter into a purchasing agreement with Fusion IT for IT and telephony 
services and equipment for an amount not to exceed $38,000.  Motion carried 
unanimously.  

 
5. Adopt Amendments to the Streetscape Incentive Program Guidelines 
 

Mr. Kelly presented a request to the Board to adopt revisions to the Streetscape 
Improvement Incentive Program.  Mr. Kelly shared that in order to broaden the 
Program’s appeal, and in response to inquiries from Downtown businesses, staff is 
proposing to amend the Program guidelines to include the installation of parklets as an 
eligible expense, and to increase the percentage participation threshold of the DDA from 
35% of a total streetscape project to 50%.  The proposed increase in participation is a 
reflection of the DDA’s intention to encourage an activated and well-appointed public 
realm through the addition of streetscape elements such as seating and other beautifying 
accouterments.  Mr. Kelly added that parklets have been proven to increase pedestrian 
traffic and retail sales for businesses that are adjacent to them.  Mr. Kelly also shared that 
Dennis Moosbrugger of Bar Divani has been very vocal about installing parklets in the 
downtown and is a big proponent of them.  Mr. Harris added that this is a researched and 
logical proposal based on Mr. Kelly’s presentation.  Mr. Winn asked for clarification of 
the elements of the program and Ms. Dunn responded that areaway is also included in the 
streetscape incentive program, but it is a different sort of street improvement.  Dr. Falb 
asked if the recommendation to change the program would increase new participation or 
if there are current projects that would use the incentive.  Mr. Pratt responded that we 
would anticipate more use of the program from new applicants and Mr. Kelly reiterated 
that multiple businesses downtown have shown interest in parklets.  Mr. Talen asked if 
these are tax increment funds that are used and if this is an eligible program.  Mr. Kelly 
responded that yes, the revisions to the streetscape incentive program were reviewed by 
DDA legal counsel.  Mr. Hillary added that she appreciates the consideration in these 
recommendations and hopes that downtown businesses take advantage of the program 
and specifically the portion about parklets.  Ms. Dunn asked if this program could include 
sidewalk cafes and Mr. Larson responded that the program could only support the public 
elements of the sidewalk café and/or parklet.   Mr. Larson added that Mr. Kelly will be 
going into the downtown and actively marketing this tool to businesses and ultimately 
this will create a greater activated public realm.  Mr. Harris added that the benefits of this 
tool would become apparent fairly quickly.  Mr. Harris asked about the concern of loss of 
on-street parking spaces if a parklet was installed.  Mr. Kelly responded that it would 
depend on the business owner applying for it and that the installation of a parklet really 
wouldn’t take away more than one or two on-street parking spaces.  Mr. Winn asked 
about the percentage and cap.  Mr. Larson responded that the program covers areaways as 
well which are the most costly item and parklets usually cost around $15-25,000.  Mr. 
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Winn asked if we should think about raising the cap.  Mr. Pratt added that the program 
hasn’t been utilized as much in the recent years because of all the work the DDA has 
done in the downtown.  Dr. Falb pointed out two grammar corrections within the 
document, corrections were noted and Mr. Kelly will make changes.   

 
Motion: Kayem Dunn, supported by Rick Winn, moved to adopt amendments to the 
Streetscape Incentive Program Guidelines as shown in the redlined policy document.  
Motion carried unanimously.   

 
6. Approve Areaway Fill Incentive Program Application   
 

Mr. Pratt presented a request by the Grand Rapids Civic Theatre requesting financial 
assistance towards vacating an existing areaway at 20 Monroe Center Avenue NE.  The 
work on the areaway will be completed in conjunction with Monument Park construction.  
The Civic Theatre is requesting a $4,550.00 Areaway Fill grant to help offset some of the 
costs associated with vacating the areaway.  Mr. Pratt shared that it is the DDA’s goal to 
eliminate areaways whenever possible to prevent danger and enhance the streetscape.   

 
Motion: Kayem Dunn, supported by Jim Talen, moved to approve a $4,550.00 Areaway 
Fill grant for the Grand Rapids Civic Theatre to assist with the vacation of an existing 
areaway located at 20 Monroe Center Avenue NE.  Motion carried unanimously.   

 
7. Approve Building Reuse Incentive Program Application  

 
Mr. Pratt presented a request by MI Blendz, LLC requesting a $10,000.00 BRIP grant to 
assist with the renovation of a vacant storefront at 15 Ionia Avenue SW.  MI Blendz, 
LLC is proposing to operate a combined “JuiceBlendz” and “YoBlendz” franchise within 
the storefront.  As part of the renovation project, MI Blendz, LLC is proposing to 
construct an internal barrier-free entrance to the storefront, an ADA compliant restroom, 
and a fire suppression system.  Mr. Harris asked how many square feet in in this location.  
Mr. Pratt responded less than 4,000 square feet.   
 
Motion: Jim Talen, supported by Dr. Wendy Falb, moved to approve a Ground Floor 
Storefront Grant, in the amount of up to $10,000, to MI Blendz, LLC to assist with the 
construction of a barrier-free entrance, an ADA compliant restroom and a fire 
suppression system within the vacant storefront at 15 Ionia Avenue SW.  Motion carried 
unanimously.   

 
8.  Adopt FY 14 Budget / FY 14-18 Priority Plan  
 

Mr. Larson presented the background of the five month budget process and shared that on 
June 18, 2013, DDA staff presented the proposed FY 14 budget summary to the City 
Commission.  Commissioner White, supported by Commissioner Kelly, moved approval 
of the FY 14 budget as recommended by the DDA Board.  The motion was supported 
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unanimously. Mr. Larson shared that the budget is before the DDA Board for a formal 
adoption.   

 
Motion: Kayem Dunn, supported by Jim Talen, moved to adopt the FY 14 DDA Budget 
and Priority Plan. Motion carried unanimously.  

 
9.     Authorize Monroe Center Ph. 3 / Monument Park Construction Contract 
 

Mr. DeVries presented information about the DDA’s share for the reconstruction of 
Monroe Center from Division Avenue to Sheldon Avenue and Monument Park (Monroe 
Center Phase III).  The contract encompasses demolition and clean-up work, utility work, 
installation of ornamental street lights, as well as relocating the Soldier’s Monument.  
The final completion date is September 20, 2013.  Mr. DeVries shared that there will be a 
temporary walkway installed before ArtPrize.  Mr. Talen asked if the budget number is in 
line with the projections.  Mr. DeVries replied that the number is fairly close.  Mr. 
DeVries said that snowmelt installation is the last piece of the project and that the City 
has talked to property owners about a special assessment for ongoing maintenance.  The 
property owners seem amenable to this idea.  Mr. Larson asked if the project is still on 
the construction schedule that we hoped to achieve.  Mr. DeVries replied that the project 
is pretty close to the timeline but said that some complications may occur with 
Consumers Energy as they do not think they will be complete with this project by the end 
of the year, but by and large the project will look completed.   
 
Motion: Elissa Hillary, supported by Rick Winn, moved to authorize the Executive 
Director to execute a construction contract with Lodestar in the amount of $478,600, 
contingent upon DDA legal counsel’s review and authorize the Executive Director to 
negotiate and execute any necessary changes in the scope of work, within the total 
authorized not-to-exceed expenditures as the project proceeds through construction.  
Motion carried unanimously.  

 
10.    Consent to granting a PILOT (Payment in Lieu of Taxes) at 20 E. Fulton 
 

Mr. Larson shared that Brookstone Capital, LLC has proposed the development of a 14-
story, 108-unit mixed-use, mixed-income building at 20 E. Fulton.  Mr. Larson said that 
the developer has a good track record of development within the downtown.  The 
Developer intends to apply to the State of Michigan’s Housing Development Authority 
(MSHDA) Low-Income Housing Tax Credits (LIHTC) Program.  The LIHTC credits 
will be used as a financial source for the development of the 54 affordable units.  
Selection criteria for the LIHTC program require that the City of Grand Rapids consent to 
a PILOT (Payment in Lieu of Taxes) for the affordable housing portion of the 
development.  Brookstone Capital, LLC, has submitted the requisite PILOT application 
materials to the City of Grand Rapids for a term of 40 years.  Mr. Larson introduced Karl 
Chew to share more information with the Board about the project.  Mr. Chew shared that 
there would be 9,000 square feet available for retail that would front Fulton Street and 
may allow us to attract a national retailer in that space.  Also, there would be ground level 
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parking which includes a parking structure which would accommodate 180 vehicles.  Mr. 
Winn asked about the tax increment revenues and Mr. Larson responded that the DDA’s 
tax increment funds would come from the commercial space and market rate space.  The 
PILOT program is related directly to the affordable housing piece as part of a 
requirement from MSHDA.  Mr. Larson added that this project represents an important 
transition by splitting in half the amount of affordable housing and the amount of market 
rate housing for a more equitable distribution which is good for the community.  Mr. 
Pratt added that the PILOT would abate the taxes, but the units would still be subject to 
taxes and the developer would be paying a negotiated fee for those units, so they will pay 
some taxes.  Mr. Pratt also added that this site was approved years ago for some type of 
mixed-use development project by the Brownfield Authority.  Connie Bohatch from the 
Community Development department with the City of Grand Rapids added that the tax 
rate is estimated to be four percent project of revenues to the City. Ms. Dunn commented 
that she is intrigued by the idea of attracting a national retailer and asked how confident 
Mr. Chew is about being able to attract one to Downtown Grand Rapids.  Mr. Chew 
replied that he has talked with national retailers and that the square footage that the 
ground level encompasses is within qualifications that national retailers require in order 
to open a national chain, so this project allows us to give them the physical footprint they 
would need, but nothing is in place yet.  Ms. Hillary asked Mr. Chew to confirm the 
number of units, and he replied that there are 54 units of each affordable and market rate.  
Mr. Talen asked how many parking spots would be provided and Mr. Chew responded 
that there are 180 parking spots which exceeds the number of units.  Mr. Winn asked 
about timing of this project.   Mr. Chew responded that hopefully construction would 
begin in the Spring of 2014 and that the development would be complete in early 2015.  
Mr. Larson added that Mr. Chew and staff met with representatives from MSHDA and 
they shared that they regard Downtown Grand Rapids as the strongest submarket in the 
entire state of Michigan, citing a vacancy rate of .02 percent and that these units are 
needed in Downtown Grand Rapids.  Ms. Dunn added that this developer does indeed 
have a good track record.   
 
Motion: Kayem Dunn, supported by Jim Talen, moved consent to granting a PILOT for 
the affordable portion of the proposed development at 20 E. Fulton. Motion carried 
unanimously.  
 

11. Executive Director’s Report 
 
 Mr. Larson shared an update with the Board.   
 

• Mr. Larson shared that staff is moving quickly in the implementation of the FY14 
budget.  There is a RFP out for the Ambassador Program and closes in two weeks.  
Interviews will be conducted in the near future.   
 

• Mr. Larson shared that preparations for the Downtown Plan are beginning. A RFP 
for the Downtown Plan will be released at the end of next week.  Also, the DGRI 
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website RFP is being reviewed and will be released in the near future.  There are 
several opportunities out for the community at large.   

 
• Mr. Larson shared that the timeframe for accepting applications for the 

Transportation Demand Manager position is now closed.  Interviews will be 
conducted in the next two weeks.  The next position that will be available is for a 
Strategic Marketing and Communications Manager.   

 
• Mr. Larson shared that the purchase of the movie screen for the upcoming outdoor 

movie series has gained tremendous attention from the community.  Over 3,000 
people voted on the survey to determine the first three movies that will be aired.  
There was a short list of twenty movies available for vote.  The results of the vote 
will be announced on July 15th.  DGRI is positioning the series to serve multiple 
objectives and is working with the City to put on the type of event we want other 
event organizers to put on.  DGRI is also working with local businesses to provide 
an economic development opportunity to cater offsite.   
 

• Mr. Larson shared that David Ginsburg from Downtown Cincinnati Inc. will be 
visiting Grand Rapids on July 15th.  Also, three dates have been finalized for the 
speaker series: August 1 (Alex Krieger), August 29 (Mitchell Silver), and 
September 26 (Chris Leinburger).  Mr. Harris commended Mr. Larson and the 
DGRI team for putting on these speaker series and continuing having these 
discussions with the community.   

 
 
12. Public Comment 
 
 None.  
   
13.  Board Member Discussion 
 
 None.       
 
15. Adjournment 
 

The meeting adjourned at 9:38 a.m. 





































 
 
 
DATE: August 9, 2013 
 
TO: Downtown Development Authority 
 
FROM: Eric Pratt 
 Project Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Request for Support for the Redevelopment of the Building at 72 

Monroe Center Ave NW and 55 Ionia Ave NW (The Morton House 
Building) 

 
The Morton House (also known as the Morton Hotel) was constructed by J. Boyd 
Pantlind in 1922. The building was the last elaborate hotel built in Downtown Grand 
Rapids prior to the Great Depression. In addition to the hotel, the building was also 
home to Kent State Bank, which would later become Old Kent Bank. During the 1970s, 
the building was renovated and the hotel portion of the building was converted into 224 
affordable housing units. During this same time period, Kent State Bank relocated their 
offices to 111 Lyon St NW as a part of the city’s urban renewal program. For 
approximately 40 years the Morton House Apartments provided Section 8 housing 
opportunities to residents in the downtown area. Due to a lack of maintenance and 
mismanagement, the building fell into disrepair and closed in 2011.  
 
The building was recently purchased by 55 Ionia Partners, LLC, and the new owner is 
now proposing to convert the existing 13-story, 170,000 square-foot structure into a 
mixed-used development with first-floor retail and at least 100 market-rate residential 
apartments. The developer also plans to fill the existing areaway along the Ionia Avenue 
frontage of the building. The total project cost is estimated to be $21 M, with 
approximately $13.6 M coming in the form of hard costs related to the improvements.   
 
In order to help make the project feasible, the developer is requesting DDA assistance 
for the project. The developer is asking the DDA Board consider providing the following 
level of support to the project: 
 

• A $50,000 BRIP grant towards the historic restoration of the building’s facade. 
Per the BRIP Program Guidelines, this work must comply with the U.S. 
Secretary of Interior’s Standards for the Treatment of Historic Properties.   

• A $35,000 Areaway Fill Program Grant for the removal and vacation of an 
existing areaway along the Ionia Avenue. 

• $35,000 Streetscape Improvement Grant for a new sidewalk and streetscape 
treatments, possibly including a new snowmelt system, along the Ionia Avenue. 

• Use of 75% of the new tax increment revenues generated by the project to 
reimburse the developer for eligible costs associated with providing barrier-free 
access in the building and the additional costs related to improvements within 
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the public right-of-way, in an amount not to exceed $1,538,000, as outlined by 
the DDA’s Development Support Policy. 

 
The DDA’s Framework Plan recommends that the DDA concentrate use of its resources 
on three key geographic sub-areas, one of which includes Monroe Center.  Additionally, 
this project is consistent with the Framework Plan’s recommendation of supporting 
mixed-use development projects in the downtown area.  Further, the addition of 
approximately 100 new market-rate residential units on Monroe Center will infuse 
approximately $2 M in annual consumer spending potential into the core of Downtown 
which will grow the demand side of retail feasibility, again consistent with the goals 
Framework Plan.    
 
 
Recommendation: 
 
DDA Staff recommends that the DDA Board a $50,000 BRIP grant for the historic 
restoration of the façade; a $35,000 Areaway Fill Program Grant for the vacation 
of an existing areaway along Ionia Avenue NW; a $35,000 Streetscape 
Improvement Grant for a new sidewalk along Ionia Avenue; and Development 
Support to reimburse the developer for eligible costs associated with providing 
barrier-free access in the building and additional costs related to improvements 
within the public right-of-way in an amount not to exceed $1,538,000.    
 
 
Attachment. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 



 

 
 
 
DATE: August 14, 2013 
 
TO: Downtown Development Authority Board 
 
FROM: Eric Pratt 
 Project Manager 
 
SUBJECT: Request for DDA Assistance for the Renovation of the Building at 40 Pearl 

Street NW – The Trust Building 
 
The Trust Building, built in 1892 by the Michigan Trust 
Company, is a ten-story; Romanesque styled building in 
Downtown Grand Rapids. At the time of construction it was the 
first skyscraper built in Downtown Grand Rapids and was the 
tallest building between Buffalo, NY and Chicago, IL.  
 
Unfortunately, the Trust Building has experienced a number of 
different challenges over the last decade, including instability in 
ownership, delays in building maintenance and most recently 
high vacancy. These challenges, coupled with the most recent 
down turn in the economy, lead to the building falling into 
foreclosure.   
 
Recently the building was purchased out of foreclosure and the 
new owner, 40 Pearl Street, LLC, is proposing to renovate the 
building. The proposed scope of work would include the historic 
rehabilitation the building’s facade and modernization the lobby 
area and interior office suites. 
 
In addition to improvements to the building, the developer is 
proposing to repair and replace the two (2) existing areaway 
caps and sidewalks along Pearl Street and Ottawa Avenue. 
This work will require the removal of the existing brick 
sidewalks. The developer plans to replace the brick sidewalks, 
but with a treatment that is similar to the pattern found in front 
of the two adjacent buildings along Ottawa Avenue. 
 
In order to help defray some of cost associated with these 
improvements, 40 Pearl Street, LLC requests that the DDA 
Board consider providing the following support to the project: 
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• A $50,000 BRIP grant for the historic restoration of the building’s facade. Because the 
Trust Building is on the National Register of Historic Places, this work must comply with 
the U.S. Secretary of Interior’s Standards for the Treatment of Historic Properties.   

• A $35,000 Streetscape Improvement Grant for the repair and replacement of the Pearl 
Street and Ottawa Avenue areaway caps and treatments to the streetscapes. 

• Use of 75% of the new tax increment revenues generated by the project, as outlined in 
the DDA’s Development Support Policy, to reimburse the developer for the remaining 
costs associated with the repair and replacement of the Pearl Street and Ottawa 
Avenue areaway caps and streetscape improvements in an amount not to exceed 
$236,500. 

 
Total project cost is expected to be $2.6 M and is expect to create 25 new jobs. 
 
 
Recommendation: 
 
Staff recommends approving a $50,000 BRIP grant for the historic restoration of the 
façade; a $35,000 Streetscape Improvement Grant; and Development Support in the 
amount not to exceed $236,500 for the repair and replacement of the areaway caps and 
streetscape improvements to the Pearl Street and Ottawa Avenue frontage.    



 
 

 
 
 
       
DATE: August 9, 2013 
 
TO: Downtown Development Authority Board 
 
FROM: Eric Pratt, 
 Project Manager 
  
 
SUBJECT: Building Reuse Incentive Program Grant for the Building at 141 Ionia 

Avenue NW (former Republic Bank Building)  
 
On January 12, 2012, the DDA Board approved a partial Building Reuse Incentive Program 
(BRIP) grant for Midtown Investment Trust (the Developer) to assist with preparation of the 
ground floor of the building at 141 Ionia Avenue NW (the former Republic Bank Building) for a 
new tenant in the downtown area.     
 
At the time of the hearing, the developer indicated that the work would be performed in two (2) 
phases. Phase I of the project entailed renovating the ground floor for a new office user and 
bring the second floor of the building up to “white box” status. BRIP proceeds were to be used 
to help augment some of the costs of providing barrier free access, upgrading the public 
utilities that service the building, restoration of the façade and the installation a new fire 
suppression system in the ground floor. 
 
Because the developer was proposing to complete the project in two phases, the Board 
approved a partial BRIP grant of $25,000 to assist with the initial phase of the project and 
encouraged the developer to reapply for the remaining balance of the grant, when the 
developer was ready to move forward with the second phase. 
 
Since this time, the developer has completed Phase I and the space is currently occupied by 
First National Bank of Michigan. Upon completion of the Phase I, the developer decided to 
proceed forward with renovating the second floor of the building and at the encouragement of 
the Board, has recently reapplied for the remaining portion of the BRIP grant. 
 
The developer is eligible to receive the remaining portion of the BRIP grant of $25,000 for 
Phase II of the project. Grant proceeds would be used to reimburse the developer for certain 
ADA compliant improvements to the second floor, a portion of the public utility costs incurred 
as a part of phase I of the project and the installation a new fire suppression system on the 
second floor. The total project cost of the two phases is $590,500. 
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Recommendation:  
 
Staff recommends that the DDA Board approve a second BRIP grant, of up to $25,000, 
to reimburse Midtown Investment Trust for certain eligible costs incurred as a part of 
the renovation of the second floor of the building at 141 Ionia Ave NW. 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 
 
 
       
DATE: August 9, 2013 
 
TO: DDA Board 
 
FROM: Tim Kelly, AICP  
 Project Manager 
 
SUBJECT: Request for a Building Reuse and Incentive Program Grant for 333 Grandville Ave 

SW 
 
Patricia Warner, acting on behalf of L.V.D. Stolpe, LLC (Owner) requests a $30,472 grant through the 
Building Reuse and Incentive Program (BRIP) to complete renovations to the property at 333 Grandville 
Avenue SW. The proposed renovations include restoration of the brick facade, exterior painting, 
replacement of the ground floor windows, and restoration of the distinct domed turret.  
 
Constructed in 1891, the building at 333 Grandville Avenue SW is approximately 8,700 square feet and was 
originally built as a hotel and grocery store catering to railroad passengers travelling though Grand Rapids. 
In the 1940’s it was sold and transitioned to the Lamar Hotel and Horseshoe Bar, both of which operated 
until the 1970’s. Since the closing of those two prominent businesses, the property sat vacant for many 
years and changed ownership multiple times. In 2005 it was acquired by the Grand Rapids Ballet (Ballet) 
after receiving several interior renovations, including installation of a new elevator, stairwell, fire escape, and 
bathroom. The Ballet intended to convert the upper floors to housing for its students and to rent the ground 
floor space to a coffee shop, but was never able to realize those plans. In July 2013, the building was sold to 
the current Owner. Though plans are still being finalized, it is expected the ground floor will be filled with a 
retail or restaurant use, and the upper floors will be renovated into office space.   
 
Given the unique style of the building, as well as its location along a prominent Downtown corridor, staff 
recommends approving the BRIP request to complete the exterior renovations. If approved, a Historic 
Preservation Easement will be executed with the property owner to ensure completed façade work is 
consistent with the standards set by the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation and 
Guidelines for Rehabilitating Historic Buildings.  
 
 
Recommendation: Approve a $30,472 Building Reuse Incentive Program Grant for 333 Grandville 
Avenue SW.   
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DATE: August 9, 2013 
 
TO: DDA Board 
 
FROM: Tim Kelly, AICP  
 Project Manager 
 
SUBJECT: Request of Development Support for 20 East Fulton Street 
 
20 Fulton Street East LLC, 20 Fulton Street East Limited Dividend Housing Association Limited Partnership, 
and 20 Fulton Street East II Limited Dividend Housing Association Limited Partnership (collectively referred 
to as the Developer) has requested approval from the Downtown Development Authority (DDA) Board to 
utilize the DDA’s Development Support Program (Program) for their proposed project at 20 East Fulton 
Street (Project).  
 
The proposed Project includes construction of a new 14-story, 147,000 square foot mixed-use building that 
would contain 54 market rate residential units and 54 affordable residential units. It will also include a five-
story parking deck with approximately 160 – 180 parking spaces, and approximately 9,000 square feet of 
ground floor retail space. Total investment is estimated to be $37 - $40 million, and it is expected the Project 
will create 4 full-time jobs, and up to 50 part-time jobs.  
 
The Developer has requested reimbursement of 75% of the tax increment revenue generated from the 
Project for a period of 10 years in an amount up to $300,000. The request complies with the Program 
guidelines and will be used to cover the cost of one elevator to meet the requirements of the Michigan 
Construction Code and the Americans with Disabilities Act. If approved, the tax increment reimbursement 
from the DDA would be part of a Project financing structure that includes State of Michigan’s Housing 
Development Authority (MSHDA) Low Income Housing Tax Credits, State of Michigan Brownfield Tax 
Credits, and a HUD 221 (d) (4) loan.  
    
Lastly, the DDA’s Framework Plan recommends incentivizing mixed-use development to make Downtown a 
more desirable place to live, work, visit, and recreate. The Framework Plan also encourages development 
near the forthcoming Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) Silver Line, which has a stop one block from the proposed 
Project. In light of these factors, and in acknowledgement of the benefits that would be provided by the 
Project, staff recommends approval of the Developer’s request.    
 
 
Recommendation: Approve the reimbursement request from the Developer of 20 East Fulton Street 
for up to $300,000 over a 10-year period through the Development Support Program.     
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DATE: August 9, 2013 
 
TO: DDA Board 
 
FROM: Kristopher Larson, AICP  
 Executive Director 
 
SUBJECT: Request of Development Support for 158 Weston – Arena Place 
 
On April 1, 2013, the Downtown Development Authority (DDA) via the City of Grand Rapids listed the 
parcel known as “Parking Area One” (158 Weston St. SW) with the Commercial Alliance of Realtors for 
thirty days to entertain offers for a one-year option to explore development potential consistent with the 
Arena South Visioning Plan (the Plan) on the site.   
 
On May 8, 2013, the DDA Board awarded a one-year option to Arena Place Development, LLC (the 
Developer) for $50,000.  The option agreement has since been executed and the payment made. Since 
that time, DDA staff has worked with the Developer towards a project and corresponding development 
agreement that more expressly satisfies all of the expectations included in the listing and the Plan. At 
this time, the project is slated to construct 40,000 square feet of commercial office space, 76 market-
rate residential units, 10,000 square feet of ground-floor retail space, and 80-90 spaces of underground 
parking.  The total cost for the estimated development is $30M.   
 
The massing, mix of uses, inclusion of market-rate residential and ground-floor active use within the 
development are all consistent with the community vision articulated in the Plan.  Further: the inclusion 
of underground parking in the project position the development to serve as an exemplary model for 
urban, in-fill projects in downtown Grand Rapids.     
 
The Developer is currently finalizing their pre-development tasks, including but not limited to: securing 
debt financing, preparing construction documents, conducting due diligence related to site 
contamination, securing tenants, and pursuing the public financial incentives needed to make the 
ambitious project a reality.  In addition to applying for financial support from the State of Michigan’s 
Economic Development Corporation via their Community Revitalization Program (CRP), the Developer 
has submitted a request for consideration for the DDA’s Development Support Program (the Program).     
 
Program guidelines generally present the opportunity for a reimbursement of 75% of taxes captured 
from a new development over a period of ten years or sooner if the specific costs related to eligible 
activities are met before the end of the ten-year period.  This reimbursement schedule and 
corresponding thresholds of the Program were designed as a mechanism to help offset the costs 
associated with eligible activities within real property investments, while allocating a portion of the 
capture (25%) to be used by the DDA toward other Downtown-wide investment priorities.  Given the 
significant costs associated with new construction, the costs for eligible activities for which 
reimbursement is possible are significantly greater for this project than what could be reimbursed under 
the 75%, 10-year DDA Board policy.  Current financial estimates of the cumulative tax increment rebate 
over ten years for the project would total $1,273,400, while the total eligible activities for this project are 
an estimated $3.18M.   
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Although not eligible as a DDA-TIF reimbursable expense, the decision to incorporate private, 
underground parking adds significant cost to the total development.  The current estimate to build the 
80-90 parking spaces below grade is approximately $4.5 M, or about twice as expensive as building a 
more traditional parking ramp.  Although the DDA cannot include this cost within the project’s total 
eligible expenses, it would be eligible for a Brownfield TIF were the project not located within the DDA 
boundary.  Given the importance that below grade parking plays in producing good urban form, DDA 
staff is highly supportive of the Developer’s approach for the project.       
 
In recognition of the significant financial gap between the intent of the Program and the current 
application, the excellence by which the project seeks to implement the Plan, and the support the 
project provides in shepherding better urban form in Downtown, DDA staff is recommending an 
exception to the Program guidelines.  DDA staff finds sound justification in extending the term of the tax 
capture reimbursement to fifteen (15) years at the 75% reimbursement level.  This extension of term 
would produce a cumulative estimate of $1,959,283 to be reimbursed to the Developer over 15 years to 
assist in offsetting the cost of development-related eligible expenses.  Over this same period, the DDA 
would have retained a cumulative estimated sum of $653,054 to use towards other investments in 
Downtown that advance the vision of the community.   
 
Following the satisfactory completion of the project financing and other due diligence items associated 
with the development, DDA staff and legal counsel will work collaboratively with the developer to draft a 
development agreement that will be brought to the DDA Board for approval.   
 
 
Recommendation: Approve the reimbursement request from the Developer of 158 Weston Street 
SW for up to $3.18 M over a 15-year period through the DDA’s Development Support Program.     
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
DATE: August 9, 2013 
 
TO: Downtown Development Authority 
 
FROM: Kristopher Larson, AICP 
 Executive Director 
 
SUBJECT:  Safety Ambassador Program Contractor Recommendation 
 
The concept of a safety ambassador program for Downtown Grand Rapids has roots that emanate from many origins.  
The need to improve the perception of safety in certain areas within downtown Grand Rapids was clearly identified 
with the DDA Framework Plan (2011), the program was top priority of the Division Avenue Task Force (DATF) report 
and recommendations – an effort requested by the former DDA Experience Action Group – and most recently, a 
budgetary allocation was included and approved within the DDA’s five-month Priority Planning process.   
 
On June 26, 2013, The Downtown Alliance (DA) released a Request for Proposals (RFP) for the new Safety 
Ambassador Program for Downtown Grand Rapids, Inc. (DGRI).  The RFP was both sent directly to firms known to 
specialize in the provision of these services, and posted onto the website for the International Downtown Association 
(IDA) RFP webpage.  That page of the IDA website serves as the national clearinghouse for RFPs specifically related 
to downtown management, programming, and planning.   
 
The RFP offered interested firms thirty (30) days to respond to the RFP according to the expectations and evaluative 
criteria described.  By July 26, 2013, the DA received three complete proposals from qualified firms.  All three 
proposals received were from national companies.  In addition to staff from the DA and the DDA, three community 
volunteers with a specific interest in the prospective programming volunteered to serve as a review panel of the 
proposals.  Those three volunteers were Joe Elliot of the DA Board of Directors and the DDA Experience Action 
Group, Jenn Shaub of the Experience Action Group and the aforementioned DATF, plus Robert Dean, Executive 
Director of the Grand Rapids Children’s Museum.   
 
The review team evaluated the proposals according to a number of criteria, including but not limited to each firm’s 
experience and qualifications, their operations and logistics capacities, the quality and depth of their hiring and training 
programs, their demonstrated understanding of a hospitality-based approach, the quality of the proprietary technology 
they utilize to perform the services, the number of hours of on-street service they propose to deploy within budget, the 
number of programs they manage in comparable sized and geographically located cities, and their ability to address 
the needs for an on-street social outreach program component.   
 
Given the evaluative criteria described above, the review team offered the unanimous recommendation to the DDA to 
select Block by Block (BBB).  In particular, the BBB’s long history of building and managing programs such as the one 
that DGRI aspires the create, the number of accounts BBB manages for communities similar in size and geography to 
downtown Grand Rapids, BBB’s plan to temporarily relocate program leadership from another successful account to 
train our locally-hired team, and the number of weekly deployment hours proposed – 272 – differentiated their proposal 
from the competition. 
 
With DDA Board authorization, the DDA Executive Director – with continued guidance from the proposal review 
committee – would begin contract negotiations with BBB.  This contract would be subject to legal review and 
recommendation by the DDA’s legal counsel, would not exceed the $300,000 authorized with the FY14 DDA Budget, 
and once finalized, will be executed by the DDA Board Chair. 
 
Recommendation: Authorize the DDA Executive Director to negotiate terms with Block by Block consistent 
with the intent of the program and the budgetary allocation.  Once the contract has reviewed by DDA legal 
counsel, authorize the DDA Board Chair to execute the agreement.     
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DATE: August 9, 2013 
 
TO: Downtown Development Authority 
 
FROM: Kristopher Larson, AICP 
 Executive Director 
 
SUBJECT:  First Amendment to Ground Lease and Estoppel Certificate for Downtown 

Market 
 
Included with this memorandum are a DDA Board resolution and related copies of the First Amendment to 
Ground Lease and Ground Lease Estoppel Certificate.  The amendment to the Ground Lease and approval 
and execution of the Estoppel Certificate is a requirement of the lenders for the new markets tax credit 
financing for the Downtown Market. 
 
The new markets tax credit lenders providing a portion of the financing for the Downtown Market have 
requested certain amendments to the Ground Lease for the Market and approval and execution of an 
Estoppel Certificate related to the Ground Lease.  The amendments to the Ground Lease are intended to 
recognize that the new markets tax credit financing is a debt obligation which must be paid, but cannot be 
paid early, and to specifically define projected expenses to exclude certain interest and amortized expenses 
when determining minimum operating standards applicable to the Market.   
 
The Estoppel Certificate contains representations of the DDA that the Ground Lease is valid, that there is no 
default under the Ground Lease, and that notice will be provided to the new market’s tax credit lenders of 
default giving said lenders an opportunity to cure the default.   
 
DDA legal counsel has reviewed both documents and believes the requests are reasonable and the 
documents are in proper form.  Approval of the attached resolution will authorize the DDA Chair to execute 
these documents finally approved as to content by the DDA Executive Director and as to form by DDA legal 
counsel. 
 
Recommendation: Approve the attached resolution and authorize the DDA Chair to execute the final 
documents pending satisfactory review by the DDA Executive Director and DDA legal counsel.   
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DOWNTOWN DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY 
OF THE CITY OF GRAND RAPIDS 

RESOLUTION APPROVING AND AUTHORIZING 
EXECUTION OF A FIRST AMENDMENT TO GROUND 
LEASE AND GROUND LEASE ESTOPPEL CERTIFICATE 
AND CONSENT RELATED TO THE DOWNTOWN 
MARKET 

Boardmember ______________, supported by Boardmember ______________, moved 

adoption of the following resolution: 

WHEREAS, the City of Grand Rapids Downtown Development Authority (the “DDA”) 

entered into a Ground Lease dated as of January 1, 2012 (the “Lease”), with Grand Rapids 

Downtown Market, Inc. (“GRDM”) for lease by the DDA to GRDM of real property upon which 

the Downtown Market (the “Market”) is located; and 

WHEREAS, GRDM assigned its rights and obligations in the Lease to Grand Rapids 

Downtown Market Holdings, LLC (“GRDMH”) pursuant to an Assignment of Lease dated 

March 23, 2013; and 

WHEREAS, in connection with GRDMH obtaining financing through the federal New 

Markets Tax Credit (“NMTC”) program, the NMTC investors have requested certain 

amendments to the Lease as set forth in First Amendment to Ground Lease (the “Lease 

Amendment”) and the approval and execution of a Ground Lease Estoppel Certificate and 

Consent (the “Estoppel Certificate”) with respect to the Lease; and 

WHEREAS, GRDMH has requested that the DDA honor such request in order that the 

NMTC financing for the Market may be completed and the DDA has determined that it is in its 

best interest to do so. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS: 
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 1. That the Lease Amendment and Estoppel Certificate are approved in the form 

presented at this meeting with such modifications as are not materially adverse to the DDA, 

approved as to content by the DDA Executive Director and as to form by DDA legal counsel. 

 2. That the Chairperson of the DDA Board is authorized and directed to execute the 

Lease Amendment and Estoppel Certificate for and on behalf of the DDA. 

 3. That all resolutions or parts of resolutions in conflict herewith shall be and the 

same are hereby rescinded. 

YEAS: Boardmembers           

              

NAYS: Boardmembers           

ABSTAIN: Boardmembers           

ABSENT: Boardmembers           

RESOLUTION DECLARED ADOPTED. 

Dated: August 14, 2013 
_______________________________ 
Mary Sierawski 
Recording Secretary 

 
CERTIFICATION 

I, the undersigned duly qualified and acting Recording Secretary of the City of Grand 
Rapids Downtown Development Authority (the “DDA”), do herby certify that the foregoing is a 
true and complete copy of a resolution by the Board of Directors of the DDA at a regular 
meeting held on August 14, 2013, and that public notice of said meeting was given pursuant to, 
and in compliance with, Act 267 of the Public Acts of Michigan of 1976, as amended. 

Dated August 14, 2013 
_______________________________ 
Mary Sierawski 
Recording Secretary 
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